September 18th, 2000

Hi Gavin

Got a letter from Nana yesterday. She mentioned that you had called them recently. They thought that was great. She also included a picture of a big film set being built somewhere near Methven for the stories “The Lord of the Rings”. I think you read that book when you were at Shatin College. Is that right? The first movie will come out about Christmas time.


On Friday , in the early evening, I watched some of the opening pageant of the Olympic Games in Sydney. The whole show lasted for 4 hours. Quite good. It depicted history of Australia, both Aboriginal and European. The marching in of the athletes took a long time and was a bit boring. All together, about 11000 – 12 000 people crammed into the arena. Many of the track and field athletes were not there as their events do not start until the second week and they would still be doing their training overseas. The Olympic flame was lit by Cathy Freeman, an Australian who is also an aborigine. In fact, the last 6 runners (one in a wheelchair) around the stadium itself were all women – very “politically correct” as a number of commentators have said. I have not watched much of the games so far. A number of individuals and teams have been sent home because of positive drug tests. Probably more to come. China is tightening up on drug use among its athletes, primarily as it is trying hard to get the 2008 Olympics. About 30 swimmers withdrawn at the last moment and many of “Ma’s runners” (female distance runners) also not allowed to go. 


Mid-autumn festival the other night. Had a quick look through the park next to the hotel. A lot of people with lanterns and candles. And a lot of candle wax on the concrete too!


The weather is a little drier these days and so feels a bit cooler. Fewer people in the pool. One day last week I was able to do almost all my swimming with no-one else in the pool. Water temperatures good for swimming now. The pool here does not seem as hot as the university pool. 


The poor old Immigration Dept is in trouble again! This time it is because they kept a visitor from Nepal for three months on suspicion of not having correct documents (I think). And for most of that time they did not even bother to do any checking to see that his documents were OK. The boy who disappeared in Shenzhen has still, unfortunately, not been found. 


Quite a short letter again. Not much else happening. Thinking of you. Cheers.

Dad
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